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June 18, 2003

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, Metropolitan King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

I am pleased to transmit two ordinances for King County Council review and approval relating to Substitute House Bill 2060 (SHB 2060), which were requested by the Council in Motion 11444 on June 10, 2002.  SHB 2060 became effective in June 2002, creating a document recording fee to support affordable housing.  The first ordinance contains proposed implementing guidelines for the use and allocation of the local portion of the revenue in a manner consistent with SHB 2060 and with local housing plans and policies.  The second ordinance authorizes the King County Executive to enter into the proposed Interlocal Cooperation Agreement between King County and the cities within the County. 

Earlier this year I notified you of efforts to resolve some differences of opinion that arose concerning the Interlocal Agreement that would delay transmitting the SHB 2060 ordinances to the Council.  The additional time was necessary in order to craft an agreement with wording that is now satisfactory to all participating jurisdictions.

King County SHB 2060 Planning Group

In preparation for leading a planning process for SHB 2060, the staff of the King County Housing and Community Development Program (HCD) reviewed the history of the planning work in King County that led to the passage of the 2060 legislation.  That history was found in the 1995 Regional Action Plan of the King County Housing Finance Task Force (HFTF), a public-private interjurisdictional body appointed by the Growth Management Planning Council in 1994.  Among other things, the HFTF recommended that work be done to secure a dedicated local revenue source for regional affordable housing programs.  HFTF also recommended that a new local revenue source utilize existing housing administrative structures and that the private sector be at the table with the public sector when decisions are be made about spending the revenue.

Following a briefing of the King County Council on April 16, 2002, the HCD initiated a planning process based on the HFTF recommendations.  Invitations requesting participation in regional SHB 2060 planning were sent out to all cities in King County and to non-profit and for-profit members of the housing community.  The complete list of cities and organizations that participated in the planning process is long and impressive, and is contained in a footnote in the proposed guidelines.  The King County 2060 Planning Group convened for three separate half-day meetings to formulate a proposed set of guidelines for this new affordable housing fund source.  This group worked through some very difficult differences of opinion to finally achieve agreement on the proposed guidelines that are attached to this legislation.

The Major Principles of the Proposed Guidelines 

1. HCD shall administer the SHB 2060 revenue in King County as a regional fund.  Allocation decisions will be made by the King County Consortium’s interjurisdictional Joint Recommendations Committee (JRC), which shall be expanded to include a seat for the City of Seattle.  HCD staff will work with staff from participating jurisdictions in King County to make funding recommendations to the JRC.  This structure slightly modifies, yet maintains, existing structures for allocating affordable housing funds.

2. The local portion of the SHB 2060 revenue shall be called the Regional Affordable Housing Program (RAHP).

3. The RAHP Guidelines shall be in effect from the time of adoption by the King County Council until December 31, 2006.  Prior to the expiration of the guidelines, the SHB 2060 Planning Group will reconvene to evaluate the regional program, and to either recommend changes or renewal.

4. The RAHP will have subregional allocation targets for each of three subregions:  City of Seattle, South County, and North/East County.  The allocation target for each subregion will be stated as a percentage of the fund to be spent in that subregion by the expiration of the guidelines.  The stated percentages are to be based on a formula that allocates half of the funds to the subregions by percentage of current need, and allocates the other half of the funds to the subregions by percentage of future need.  The subregional allocation targets of the RAHP are to remain in place for the duration of the guidelines and the interlocal agreements.

5. The planning group did not eliminate any of the permissible uses of local funds listed in the SHB 2060 legislation, but did set priorities for the local funds based on an evaluation of the best use of this modest fund source.  The proposed guidelines are consistent with 2002 Washington. Laws 294.

I am recommending that the RAHP Guidelines become an appendix to the King County Consortium’s Consolidated Housing and Community Development Plan (the Consolidated Plan), a comprehensive affordable housing policy and planning document that is adopted by the King County Council.  The RAHP will be administered and allocated in conjunction with other local, state and federal fund programs that are reviewed and adopted by the interjurisdictional JRC, pursuant to the Consolidated Plan.  The HOF guidelines, for example, are an appendix to the Consolidated Plan.  It is efficient to have all King County-administered affordable housing program and policy information in one comprehensive document. 

I am also recommending that the Council authorize the JRC to approve an amendment to the RAHP Guidelines for the sole purpose of inserting the percentage figures of the subregional allocation targets as soon as the necessary 2000 census data is available from King County demographers.  Once the census data is available it will be applied to the formula specified in the guidelines for calculating the target percentages.

Proposed Interlocal Cooperation Agreements

The RAHP Guidelines set the framework for a proposed Interlocal Cooperation Agreement between the County and the cities within the County; however, a few new issues were raised in the Interlocal Agreement planning process.  The issue that presented the greatest challenge to reaching consensus was the issue of how to cover the administrative costs of the housing programs.

Several jurisdictions, most notably the City of Seattle, did not want administrative costs to come out of the small amount of these funds that will be available across King County for affordable housing.  This issue was so contentious that it could have blocked the creation of a regional affordable housing fund administered by King County.  The SHB 2060 funds available locally for affordable housing are quite modest and would have little region-wide impact if they were split up.

In order to resolve the issue of administrative costs, the proposed Interlocal Cooperation Agreement contains a clause in which the County agrees to cover the administrative costs of the housing programs through the expiration of the Agreement on December 31, 2006.  I propose to cover most of the administrative costs of the 2060 housing programs with $200,000 available from the 5% administrative surcharge that is retained off the top of the document recording fee revenue collected by King County.  Any remaining 2060 administrative costs must be covered with other funds, such as CX-HOF.

I recommend that the Council adopt the enclosed ordinances, which contain the proposed Regional Affordable Housing Program Guidelines and Interlocal Cooperation Agreement, and which authorize me to enter into Interlocal Cooperation Agreements with participating cities within the County.  

If you have questions about the Regional Affordable Housing Program Guidelines or enclosed ordinances, please contact Linda Peterson, Manager, Housing and Community Development Program, at (206) 296-8661.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  David deCourcy, Chief of Staff


Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director


Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS)


Linda Peterson, Manager, Housing and Community Development Program, DCHS

